

CARSON COUNTY APPRAISAL DISTRICT 2025/2026

REAPPRAISAL PLAN

Texas Tax Code, Section 6.05

Adopted

*Disclaimer**

This plan may be modified in order to meet the requirements of the office and tax code

To adopt a plan the BOD must take the following steps:

- Hold a public hearing with required notice,
- Approve a plan by Sept.15 of each even-numbered year, and
- Distribute copies to participating taxing units and to the Comptroller within 60 days of the approval date.

(E-mail to: Charlotte Thomas: charlotte.thomas@cpa.texas.gov) (1-800-252-9121, Press 1 for agency directory, Ext 3-7817)

Table of Contents

Page:	<u>Item:</u>
5	Introduction
5	Scope of Responsibility
6	Personnel Resources
7	Data
7	Independent Performance Test
8	Plans for Period Reappraisal Requirement
9	Reappraisal Cycle
9	Performance Analysis
9	Analysis of Available Resources
9	Planning and Organization
9	Mass Appraisal System
9	Data Collection Requirements
10	New Construction/Demolition
10	Remodeling
10	Re-inspection of Problematic Market Areas
10	Re-inspection of the Universe of Properties
10	Field of Office Verification of Sales Data and Property Characteristics
10	Legal Attributes Affecting Value
11	Pilot Study / Modeling

12 Planning a Reappraisal 12 Steps in a Reappraisal 13 Market/Neighborhood Areas of Carson County 13 Inspection of Properties Valuation by Tax Year 14 14 **Residential Valuation Process** 18 **Inventory for Residential Property** 18 Treatment of Residence Homesteads Mass Appraisal of Land 19 Commercial Real Property 20 23 **Business Personal Property Valuation Process** 25 Manufactured Homes 25 Industrial Personal Property Valuation 26 **Utility Property Valuation** 26 Minerals (Oil & Gas Reserves) Valuation 29 Monitoring Contracted Appraisal Performance 30 Steps for Evaluating Contractor's Property Discovery Process 30 Special Use Property Valuation-Agricultural/Wildlife 32 The Mass Appraisal Report **Appraisal Notices** 32 32 **Hearing Process**

32

Value Defense

- 33 ARB's Role in the Property Tax System
- 33 Preparing the Appraisal Roll
- 33 2025 Calendar of Key Events and Completion Dates
- 39 2025 Reappraisal Schedule
- 40 Limiting Conditions
- 40 Certification Statement
- 41 Resolution to Adopt 2025-2026 Reappraisal Plan

Attachments:

2025 Carson CAD Proposed Budget

Carson Appraisal District 2025 – 2026 Reappraisal Plan

Introduction

The Carson County Appraisal District has prepared this reappraisal plan to provide our Board of Directors, citizens and taxpayers with a better understanding of the district's responsibilities and activities. This plan attempts to outline the necessary work required to complete a reappraisal over the next two years. As we progress into the actual reappraisal process, we reserve the right to modify the plan as required in order to meet the requirements for this office as set forth in the Property Tax Code. This report has several parts: a general introduction and then, several sections describing the appraisal effort by the appraisal district.

The Carson County Appraisal District (CCAD) is a political subdivision of the State of Texas created effective January 1, 1980. The provisions of the Texas Property Tax Code govern the legal, statutory, and administrative requirements of the appraisal district. The Carson CAD has its own board of directors, appointed by the taxing units within the boundaries of Carson County, constituting the district's governing body. The chief appraiser, appointed by the board of directors is the chief administrator and chief executive officer of the appraisal district.

Scope of Responsibility

The appraisal district is responsible for property tax appraisal and exemption administration for nine (9) jurisdictions or taxing units in Carson County. Each taxing unit, such as the county, city, school, water district, etc., sets its own tax rate to generate revenue to pay for operating budgets and public services such as police and fire protection, public schools, road maintenance, courts and water and sewer system. Our appraisal district also administers various types of property tax exemptions, such as, those for homeowners, the elderly, the disabled, disabled veterans, charitable or religious organizations, pollution control, freeport exemptions and vehicles used to produce income. We, in addition, maintain records on abatements, tax deferrals, and historical designated properties.

Except as otherwise provided by the Texas Property Tax Code, all taxable property is appraised at its "market value" as of January 1st of each year. Under the tax code, Sec 1.04 (7), "market value" means the price, at which a property would transfer for cash, or its equivalent, if:

- Exposed for sale in the open market with a reasonable time for the seller to find a purchaser:
- Both the seller and the purchaser know of all the uses and purposes to which the property is adapted and for which it is capable of being used and of the enforceable restrictions on its use: and
- Both the seller and purchaser seek to maximize their gains and neither is in the position to take advantage of the exigencies of the other.

The Texas Property Tax Code defines special appraisal provisions for the valuation of residential homestead property (Sec 23.23), productivity (Sec 23.41), real property inventory (Sec 23.12), dealer inventory (Sec 23.121, 23.124, 23.1241 and 23.127), nominal value (Sec 23.18) or restricted use property (Sec 23.83 and 23.93), low income housing (Sec 23.215) and allocation of interstate property (Sec 21.03). The owner of real or personal property inventory may elect to have the inventory appraised at its market value as of September 1st of the year preceding the tax year to which the appraisal applies by filing an application with the chief appraiser before August 1 of the preceding year requesting that the inventory be appraised as of September 1st (Sec 23.12(f)).

The Texas Property Tax Code, Section 25.18, requires the appraisal district to implement a biennial written appraisal plan for reappraising all properties at least once every three years. The written plan is adopted by the appraisal district's board of directors as required by Sec 6.05 of the Texas Property Tax Code.

Passage of Senate Bill 1652 amended Section 6.05 of the Texas Property Tax code by adding Subsection (i) to read as follows:

To ensure adherence with generally accepted appraisal practices, the board of directors of an appraisal district shall develop biennially a written plan for the periodic reappraisal of all property within the boundaries of the district according to the requirements of Section 25.18 and shall hold a public hearing to consider the proposed plan. Not later than the 10th day before the date of the hearing, the secretary of the board shall deliver to the presiding officer of the governing body of each taxing unit participating in the district a written notice of the date, time, and place of the hearing. Not later than September 15 of each even-numbered year, the board shall complete its hearings, make any amendments, and by resolution finally approve the plan. Copies of the approved plan shall be distributed to the presiding officer of the governing body of each taxing unit participating in the district and to the Comptroller within 60 days of the approval date.

The district follows the standards of the International Association of Assessing Officers (IAAO) regarding its appraisal practices and procedures, and subscribes to the standards promulgated by the Appraisal Foundation known as the Uniform Standard of Professional Appraisal Practice (USPAP) to the extent they are applicable.

Personnel Resources

The Chief Appraiser is primarily responsible for overall organizing, staffing, coordinating, and controlling the district operations. The Carson Appraisal District staff consists of 4 full-time employees and consists of the following classifications:

Interim Chief Appraiser: Registered Professional Appraiser

Registered Tax Assessor-Collector Certified Tax Administrator Certified Chief Appraiser

Appraiser: Registered Professional Appraiser

Collector: Registered Tax Assessor-Collector

Bookkeeper / Deeds Clerk / ARB Coordinator:

The district's appraisers are registered with the Texas Department of Licensing and Regulation and have/will earn the Registered Professional Appraiser (RPA) designation. A minimum of 120 hours of continuing education units must be taken every five years with no more than 45 hours during a one year period to include classes on Ethics and Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practices (USPAP). The Chief Appraiser meets regularly with staff to introduce new procedures and regularly monitor appraisal activity to ensure that all personnel are following standardized appraisal procedures

The district operates with a philosophy of "team work" and our mission is to uphold and enforce the Texas Property Tax Code and to be public servants to the community in a fair and equal manner. The district promotes the highest standard of ethical conduct as described in the board of Tax Professional Examiners Rule 628 and maintains the confidentiality of specific information as mandated by the Texas Property Tax Code.

Data

The Carson County Appraisal District is responsible for establishing and maintaining approximately 16,000 real, oil and gas and personal property accounts covering 961 square miles within the Carson County boundaries. This data includes property characteristic and ownership and exemption information. Property characteristic data on new construction is updated through an annual field effort. Property characteristic data on existing property is maintained through a field review and inspection. Sales are researched through the district's sales letter, new construction and account review through field inspection, telephone conversation or visitation in office. General trends in some classification of property are acquired through various sources, internal surveys

conducted by district personnel, questionnaires to buyer, seller, current owner and vendors.

Independent Performance Test

The State Comptroller's Property Tax Division (PTD) conducts an annual property value study (PVS) of each of the school districts and the appraisal district's office. As a part of this annual study, the code also requires the Comptroller to: use sales and recognized auditing and sampling techniques; review the district's appraisal methods, standards and procedures to determine whether the district used recognized standards and practices; test the validity of school district taxable valued in the district and presume the appraisal roll values are correct when values are certified; and, determine the level and uniformity of property tax appraisal in the district. The methodology used in the property value study includes stratified samples to improve sample representatives and techniques or procedures of measuring uniformity. This study utilizes statistical analysis of sold properties (sale ratio studies) and appraisals of unsold properties (appraisal ratio studies) as a basis for assessment ratio reporting. For the appraisal district, the reported measures include median level of appraisal for accuracy in smaller samples; coefficient of dispersion (COD) for the measure of appraisal uniformity and equity; the percentage of properties within 10% of the median, the percentage of properties within 25% of the median, and price-related differential (PRD) for properties overall which measures bias and by state category: A - residential, B - multi-living unit property, C - unimproved land, D - value of agricultural land and F1 - commercial improved property. The study also includes L1 - business personal property.

The preliminary results of this study are released in January in the year following the year of certification. The final results of this study are certified to the Education Commissioner of the Texas Education Agency (TEA) in the following July of each year for the certified year under study. This outside third party ratio study provides additional assistance to the appraisal district on determining the areas of market activity or changing market conditions.

Plan for Periodic Reappraisal Requirement

Senate Bill 1652 amends Section 25.18, Subsections (a) and (b) to read as follows:

- (a) Each appraisal office shall implement the Plan for Periodic Reappraisal of property approved by the board of directors under Section 6.05(i).
- (b) The plan shall provide for the following reappraisal activities for all real and personal property in the district at least once every three years:
 - identifying properties to be appraised through physical inspection or by other reliable means of identification, including deeds or other

- legal documentation, aerial photographs, land-based photographs, surveys, maps, and property sketches;
- 2. identifying and updating relevant characteristics of each property in the appraisal records;
- 3. defining market areas in the district;
- 4. identifying property characteristics that affect property value in each market area, including:
 - a. the location and market area of property;
 - b. physical attributes of property, such as size, age, and condition;
 - c. legal and economic attributes; and
 - d. easements, covenants, leases, reservations, contracts, declarations, special assessments, ordinances, or legal restrictions;
- 5. developing an appraisal model that reflects the relationship among the property characteristics affecting value in each market area and determines the contribution of individual property characteristics;
 - a. applying the conclusions reflected in the model to the characteristics of the properties being appraised; and
 - b. reviewing the appraisal results to determine value.

Reappraisal Cycle

The CARSON CAD, by policy adopted by the Board of Directors and the Chief Appraiser, reappraises 1/3 of all property in the district every year. The reappraisal year consists of an inspection of 1/3 of all properties in the district. Tax year 2025 White Deer ISD tax year and Groom ISD and 2026 is a reappraisal year for Panhandle ISD. Tax year 2027 will a review and maintain with changes as needed.

Performance Analysis

Performance Analysis – the equalized values from the previous tax year are analyzed with ratio studies to determine the appraisal accuracy and appraisal uniformity overall and by market area within property reporting categories. Ratio studies are conducted in compliance with the current *Standard on Ratio Studies* of the International Association of Assessing Officers.

Analysis of Available Resources

Staffing and budget requirements for tax year 2025 are detailed in the 2025 budget, as adopted by the Board of Directors and attached to the written biennial plan by reference.

Existing appraisal practices, which are continued from year to year, are identified and methods utilized to keep these practices current are specified

Information Systems (IS) support is detailed and system upgrades are scheduled. Existing maps and data requirements are continually updated and kept current.

Planning and Organization

A calendar of key events with critical completion dates is prepared for each area of work. This calendar identifies key events for appraisal, clerical, customer service, and information systems. A calendar is prepared for tax years 2022 and 2025. Production standards for field activities are calculated and incorporated in the planning and scheduling process.

Mass Appraisal System

Computer Assisted Mass Appraisal (CAMA) system revisions are completed by the Information Systems Software Provider. System revisions and procedures are performed by the Provider. Carson County Appraisal District contracted with the firm of PRITCHARD & ABBOTT, INC. for these services.

Data Collection Requirements

Field and office procedures are reviewed and revised as required for data collection. Activities scheduled for each tax year include new construction, demolition, remodeling, re-inspection of problematic market areas, inspection of the universe of properties on an annual cycle, and field or office verification of sales data and property characteristics.

New Construction/Demolition

New construction field and office review procedures are identified and revised as required. Sources of building permits are confirmed. The City of Panhandle, City of Groom, and the City of White Deer provides a listing of permits issued during the previous year. The Town of Skellytown does not issue building permits. Cities that issue permits are a valuable source of information regarding new construction and demolition in the Carson County area. Local publications, field inspections, and Mechanic's Liens can help identify and locate new construction accounts.

Remodeling

Properties with extensive improvement remodeling are identified and field inspections are scheduled to update property characteristic data.

Re-inspection of Problematic Market Areas

Real property market areas, by property classification, are tested for low or high ratio sales and/or high coefficients of dispersion. Market areas that fail any or all of these tests are determined to be problematic. Field inspections are scheduled to verify and/or correct property characteristic data. Additional sales data is reviewed and researched if available.

Re-inspection of the Universe of Properties

The International Association of Assessing Officers' Standard on Mass Appraisal of Real Property specifies that the universe of properties should be re-inspected on a cycle of 3 years. The re-inspection includes physically viewing improvements for physical condition, accuracy of measurements, for buildings that have been omitted, torn down or added since the last inspection, photographing, and verifying the accuracy of the existing data. The inspection will also verify land use and characteristics that may have changed from the previous inspection. The field appraiser has an appraisal card of each property to be inspected and makes notes of changes, depreciation changes, remodeling, additions, etc.

Field or Office Verification of Sales Data and Property Characteristics

Sales information must be verified, such as, the actual date the sale transaction occurred. Since the State of Texas does not require disclosure of sale price, the district obtains prices through deeds, voluntarily disclosed closing statements or fee appraisals usually submitted as evidence in a protest hearing, buyer and seller sale questionnaires or third party sources, such as real estate agents and fee appraisers.

Legal Attributes Affecting Value

The Carson CAD will identify and note elements of recorded conveyance that will affect the use or value of a property to a degree as described by law. The district will monitor the enactment or changes of governmental restrictions affecting property value, such as zoning, special assessments, and other legal restrictions.

Pilot Study / Modeling

Market areas with extensive improvement and remodeling are identified, verified to update property characteristic data. Information gathered through the previous year is

combined with permit information and field activities. The results are tested with ratio studies before finalized in the valuation modeling process.

Models are calibrated by adjusting mass appraisal formulas, tables and schedules to the current market. Calibration of models differs in each approach to value:

Cost: Setting/updating base rates, depreciation tables, time and location modifiers and market adjustments to reflect supply and demand factors.

Income: Developing/updating market rents, vacancy and collection rates, cap rates and income modifiers by property type.

Sales Comparison: Develop/update land valuation tables, sales comparison adjustments such as physical and location differences.

These modeling tests (sales ratio studies) are conducted each tax year. Proposed values on each category are tested for accuracy and reliability. Actual test results are compared with anticipated results and those models not performing satisfactorily are refined and retested. The procedures used for model specification (market area) and model calibration (increase/decrease) should be in compliance with USPAP, STANDARD RULE 6. Standard Rule 6 states, "In developing mass appraisal, the appraiser must be aware of, understand, and correctly employ those generally accepted methods and techniques necessary to produce and communicate credible appraisals." The appraisal model used to determine property value is listed as follows:

- Market Value of Residential Property =
 Replacement Cost New x Total Percent Good + Depreciated Additive
 Values + Land Value
 (Adjusted by Market Indicators as determined by Sales Data, as available)
- Market Value of Commercial Property =
 Replacement Cost New x Total Percent Good+ Depreciated Additive Values+ Land Value
 (Adjusted by Market Indicators as determined by Sales Data, as available)
- 3. Market Value of Manufactured Housing= Replacement Cost New x Total Percent Good+ Depreciated Additive Values
- 4. Market Value of Commercial Personal Property= *Units x (Price/Unit of Inventory) + Units x (Price/Unit of FFE x Percent Good) +Additive Values*
- Market Value of Vacant Lots or Acreage= Units x Price/Unit (As determined by Market Transactions)

6. 1-D-1 Special Use Valuation (Ag Value) = *Units x Value per Acre of Agricultural Use*(As determined by Net Income per Acre/State Mandated Cap Rate)

Planning a Reappraisal

Variation in reappraisal requirements requires CARSON County Appraisal District to carefully plan its work before beginning any reappraisal. Although the planning process may vary in specifics, it should involve five (5) basic steps:

- **1.** Assess current performance.
- **2.** Set reappraisal goals.
- 3. Assess available resources and determine needs.
- **4.** Re-evaluate goals and adjust as necessary.
- **5.** Develop a work plan.

Steps in a Reappraisal

The International Association of Assessing Officers (IAAO) textbook, <u>Property Appraisal</u> <u>and Assessment Administration</u>, lists ten steps in a reappraisal. These steps outline those activities performed by CARSON County Appraisal District for the completion of periodic reappraisals. Activities are listed below in the order in which they occur:

- **1.** Performance Analysis:
 - ¶ Ratio study
 - ¶ Equity of existing values
 - ¶ Consistency of values with market activity
- **2.** Revaluation Decision:
 - ¶ Statutory at least once every three years
 - ¶ Administrative policy
- **3.** Analysis of Available Resources:
 - ¶ Staffing
 - ¶ Budget
 - ¶ Existing practices
 - ¶ Information system support
 - ¶ Existing data and maps
- **4.** Planning and Organization
 - ¶ Target completion dates
 - ¶ Identify performance objectives
 - ¶ Specific action plans and schedules
 - ¶ Identify critical activities with completion dates

- ¶ Set production standards for field activities
- **5.** Mass Appraisal System:
 - ¶ Forms and procedures revised as necessary
 - ¶ CAMA (computer assisted mass appraisal) system revisions as required
- **6.** Conduct Pilot Study
 - ¶ Test new/revised appraisal methods as applicable
 - ¶ Conduct ratio studies
 - ¶ Determine if values are accurate and reliable
- **7.** Data Collection
 - ¶ Building permits and other sources of new construction
 - ¶ Check properties that have undergone remodeling
 - ¶ Reinspection of problematic properties
 - Reinspection of universe of properties on a cyclic basis
- 8. Valuation:
 - ¶ Market analysis (based on ratio studies)
 - ¶ Schedules development
 - ¶ Application of revised schedules
 - ¶ Calculation of preliminary values
 - ¶ Tests of values for accuracy and uniformity
- **9.** The Mass Appraisal Report
 - ¶ Establish scope of work
 - ¶ Compliance with Standards Rule 6 7 of USPAP
 - ¶ Signed certification by the chief appraiser as required by Standards Rule 6 USPAP
- **10.** Value Defense:
 - ¶ Prepare and deliver notices of value to property owners
 - ¶ Hold informal hearings
 - ¶ Schedule and hold formal appeal hearings

Market/Neighborhood Areas of Carson County

Carson County has five different neighborhoods/market areas within the county.

They are the cities of Panhandle, White Deer, Groom, the Town of Skellytown and the Fritch area. The Carson CAD uses these areas when analyzing market values for categories A, B, C, F, and M's. These categories include residential, multi-family, vacant lots, commercial properties, and mobile homes.

^{**}Note—the burden of proof (evidence) of market values and equity falls on the appraisal district.**

The market area for Carson County is county wide. The Carson CAD uses the school districts of Panhandle, White Deer, and Groom when analyzing market values for land, which include categories D and E.

Inspection of Properties

Section 25.18 of the Texas Property Tax Code, provides for the reappraisal of 1/3 of all property within the district at least once every three (3) years.

The Carson County Appraisal District's plan is to inspect and reappraise 1/3 of all properties within the boundaries of the appraisal district each year.

All income producing personal property, minerals, utilities and industrial properties within the CAD are appraised on an annual basis, also.

Annual Ratio Reports:

Ratio studies shall be performed annually. Any areas or categories whose ratios are above or below statutory requirements shall be analyzed and schedules adjusted accordingly.

Organization:

Field inspections are carried out by the field appraiser as directed by the chief appraiser. The field appraiser physically inspects all areas, checks all existing data, works building permits, takes photographs of improvements, draws plans of new improvements for entry into computer, rechecks any property on which a question or problem has arisen. Other duties may be required and will be executed upon direction of the chief appraiser.

Data entry of field work notes and sketches is performed by appraisal district staff.

The chief appraiser performs market analysis. Sales data is gathered throughout the year from deed records, sales confirmation letters from property owners, and other sources. The market data is analyzed, sales data is confirmed, outliers are identified, existing classification system is reviewed, market schedules are reviewed and updated as necessary, and final market schedules are applied to the universe of properties.

Valuation by Tax Year

For each tax year, using market analysis of comparable sales and income and expense data, the valuation models are specified and calibrated in compliance with the supplemental standards from the International Association of Assessing Officers and the *Uniform Standards of Professional Appraisal Practice* (USPAP). The calculated values are tested for accuracy and uniformity using ratio studies. Performance standards are those as established by the IAAO Standard on Ratio Studies. Property values in all market areas are analyzed and updated each appraisal year as required for level and uniformity of value.

Residential Valuation Process

The residential valuation appraisers perform statistical analysis annually to evaluate whether estimated values are equitable and consistent with the market. Ratio studies are conducted on each of the residential valuation neighborhoods in the district to review the two primary aspects of mass appraisal accuracy level and uniformity of value. Appraisal statistics of central tendency generated from sales ratios are evaluated and analyzed for each neighborhood. The level of appraised values is determined by the weighted mean ratio for sales of individual properties within a neighborhood, and a comparison of neighborhood weighted means reflect the general level of appraised value between comparable neighborhoods.

Area Analysis

Data on regional economic forces such as demographic patterns, regional location factors, employment and income patterns, general trends in real property prices and rents, interest rate trends, availability of vacant land, and construction trends and costs are collected from private vendors and public sources. The analysis of this type will provide the field appraiser a current economic outlook on the real estate market.

the sales The appraiser, through ratio analysis process, reviews the neighborhoods/market areas annually. The first phase involves neighborhood ratio studies that compare the recent sales prices of neighborhood properties to the appraised values of the sold properties. These ratios provide the appraiser with an excellent means of judging the present level of appraised value and uniformity of the sales. The appraiser, based on the sales ratio statistics and designated parameters for valuation update, makes a preliminary decision as to whether the value level in a neighborhood needs to be updated or whether the level of market value in a neighborhood is at an acceptable level.

Highest and Best Use Analysis

The highest and best use is the most reasonable and probable use that supports the highest present value of the real estate as of the date of valuation. The highest and best use of any given property must be physically possible, legally permissible, financially feasible, and maximally productive. The highest and best use of residential property is normally its current use. This is due in part to the fact that residential development, in many areas, through the use of deed restrictions and zoning, precludes other land uses. Residential valuation undertakes reassessment of highest and best use in transition areas and areas of mixed residential and commercial use.

Valuation Methods Used

Cost Approach

Neighborhood analysis of market sales to achieve an acceptable sale ratio or level of appraisal is also the reconciliation of the market and cost approaches to valuation. Market factors are developed from appraisal statistics provided from market analyses and ratio studies and are used to ensure that estimated values are consistent with the market and to reconcile cost indicators. The district's primary approach to the valuation of residential properties uses a hybrid cost-sales comparison approach. This type of approach accounts for neighborhood market influences not particularly specified in a purely cost model.

The following equation denotes the hybrid model used:

$$MV = LV + (RCN - AD)*LA$$

Whereas, in accordance with the cost approach, the estimated market value (MV) of the property equals the land value (LV) plus the replacement cost new of the improvements (RCN) less accrued depreciation (AD), multiplied by the local adjustment multiplier (LA).

The cost approach separately estimates both the land and the building contributory values and uses depreciated replacement costs, which reflect only the supply side of the market, it is expected that adjustments to the cost tables may be needed to bring the level of appraisal to an acceptable standard as indicated by the market sales data. Thus, the demand side economic factors and influences may be observed and considered. These market, or local adjustments, may be abstracted and applied uniformly within neighborhoods to account for locational variances between market areas across a jurisdiction. In accordance with the Market Approach, the estimated market value (MV) of the property equals the basic unit of property, under comparison, multiplied by the

market price range per unit for sales of comparable property. For residential property, the unit of comparison is typically the price per square foot of living area or the price indicated for the improvement contribution. This analysis for the hybrid model is based on both the cost and market approaches as a correlation of indications of property valuation. A significant unknown for these two indications of value has been determined to be the rate of change for the improvement's contribution to total property value. The measure of change for this component can best be reflected in the annualized accrued depreciation table. This cost adjustment factor is most appropriately measured by sales of similar properties. In the Market Approach, when the improvements are abstracted from the sale price, it indicates the depreciated value of the improvement component, measuring changes in the accrued depreciation cost factor. The level of improvement contribution to the property is measured by abstraction of comparable market sales, which is the property sale price less land value. The primary unknown for the cost approach is to accurately measure accrued depreciation affecting the amount of loss attributed to the improvements as age increases and condition changes. The evaluation of cost results in the depreciated value of the improvement component based on age and condition. The reconciliation of both the market and cost information is the basis of an indication of the property value under this hybrid model.

When the appraiser reviews a neighborhood, the appraiser reviews and evaluates a ratio study that compares recent sales prices of properties, within a delineated neighborhood. The value of the properties' used in the study is based on the estimated depreciated replacement cost of improvements plus land value. The calculated ratio derived from the sum of the sold properties' estimated value divided by the sum sales prices indicates the neighborhood level of appraisal based on sold properties. These ratio studies are used to determine the level of appraisal for each neighborhood. If the level of appraisal for the neighborhood is outside the acceptable range of ratios, adjustments to the neighborhood are made. An overall appraisal ratio between the ranges of 96% to 100% is considered to be acceptable.

If reappraisal of the neighborhood is indicated, the appraiser analyzes available market sales, appropriately adjusted for the effects of time, by market abstraction of property components. This abstraction of property components allows the appraiser to focus on the rate of change for the improvement contribution to the property by providing a basis for calculating accrued depreciation attributed to the improvement contribution. This is usually the most significant factor affecting property value and the most important unknown factor to be determined by market analysis. Abstraction of the land component from the sale price indicates the effect of overall market influences and factors on the price of improvements that were a part of a recently sold property. Comparing this indicated price or value allocation for the improvement with the estimated replacement cost new of the improvement indicates any loss in value due to accrued forms of physical, functional, or economic forces.

This is a market driven measure of accrued depreciation and results in a true and

relevant measure of improvement marketability, particularly when based on multiple sales that indicate the trending of this rate of change over certain classes of improvements within certain neighborhoods. Based on this market analysis, the appraiser estimates the annual rate of depreciation for the improvements based on the age and observed condition. Once estimated, the appraiser recalculates the improvement value of all property within the sale sample to consider and review the effects on the neighborhood sale ratio. After an acceptable level of appraisal is achieved within the sale sample, the entire neighborhood of property is recalculated utilizing the indicated depreciation rates taken from market sales. This depreciation factor is the basis for trending all improvement values and when combined with any other site improvements and land value, brings the estimated property value using the cost approach closer to actual market prices as evidenced by recent sale prices available within a neighborhood. Therefore, based on analysis of recent sales located within a given neighborhood, estimated property values will reflect the market influences and conditions only for the specified neighborhood, thus producing more representative and supportable values. The estimated property values calculated for each neighborhood are based on market indicated factors applied uniformly using a neighborhood modifier to all properties within a neighborhood. Finally, with all the market-trend factors applied, a final ratio study is generated that compares recent sale prices with the proposed appraised values for these sold properties. From this set of ratio studies, the appraiser judges the appraisal level and uniformity in all neighborhoods and verifies appraised values against overall trends as exhibited by the local market.

Sales Comparison Approach

In the absence of a sale of the subject, sale prices of comparable properties are usually considered the best evidence of market value. The sales comparison approach models the behavior of the market by comparing the properties being appraised with comparable properties that have recently sold. Their sale prices will then be adjusted for differences from the subject and a market value for the subject is estimated from the adjusted sales prices of comparable properties.

Income Approach

The income approach is based on the principle that the value of an investment property reflects the quality and quantity of the income it is expected to generate over its life. In other words, value is the estimated present value of future benefits, namely income and proceeds from the sale of the property. The appraiser must estimate income from a property and capitalize the income into an estimate of current value.

The model used to estimate the present value of income expected in the future is

represented by the following formulas:

Value = Income / Rate, or Income = Rate x Value, or Rate = Income / Value

The income approach is most suitable for types of properties frequently purchased and held for the purpose of producing income, such as apartments, motels, commercial buildings and office buildings. It is not conducive to the valuation of single-family residential properties that are seldom rented, or where market demand factors such as personal preferences or location unduly influence the market.

The income information is generally either non-existent or not available to validate the accuracy or the results. Therefore the income approach is not used but is considered when information is provided by the property owner.

Inventory for Residential Property

Residential improved and vacant property is appraised in compliance with the Texas Property Tax Code, Section 23.12 (a).

In general, the district uses its own land value estimates and the actual itemized construction, labor, and material costs, plus other soft or indirect costs to estimate market value as of the assessment date. The market values of improved inventory will be reviewed annually and inventory consideration will be eliminated when ownership transfers to the property owner. As with improved inventory, full market value will be applied once the vacant land is absorbed and ownership transfers for the purpose of residential construction.

Treatment of Residence Homesteads

Beginning in 1998, the State of Texas implemented a constitutional classification scheme concerning the appraisal of residential property that receives a homestead exemption. Under the new law, beginning in the second year a property receives a homestead exemption; increases in the value of that property are "capped." The value for tax purposes (appraised value) of a qualified residence homestead will be the LESSER of

- the market value; or
- the preceding year's appraised value;
 PLUS 10 percent for each year since the property was reappraised; PLUS the value of any improvements added since the last re-appraisal.

Values of capped properties must be recomputed annually. If a capped property sells, the

cap automatically expires as of January 1st of the following year. In that following year, that home is reappraised at its market value to bring its appraisal into uniformity with other properties.

Circuit Breaker

CIRCUIT BREAKER - New for 2024 there is a 20% Circuit Breaker on taxable value increases the first full year after January 1 ownership on **all Real Property other than Residential Homestead Property.** This is limited to properties values under \$5M. Same ownership and effective date rules as Homestead Cap above.

The value for tax purposes (appraised value) of all real property other than residential homesteads will be the LESSER of

- · the market value; or
- the preceding year's appraised value;

PLUS 20 percent for each year since the property was reappraised; PLUS the value of any improvements added since the last re-appraisal.

Values of Circuit Breaker properties must be recomputed annually. If a Circuit Brekaer property sells, the cap automatically expires as of January 1st of the following year. In that following year, that real property (other than homestead) is reappraised at its market value to bring its appraisal into uniformity with other properties.

Both 10% cap and 20% Circuit Breaker does not include additions added to the property. Those will added above the Taxable Value limitation amount.

Mass Appraisal of Land

The real market value of the land must be listed separately from all buildings, structures and improvements for ad valorem purposes. This requires a separate land valuation. The valuation of land can be separated into three basic functions:

- Identification;
- Analysis; and
- Valuation.

Highest and best use, anticipation, supply and demand, balance, substitution, assemblage, and plottage are principles of appraisal that affect land value. The assessment roll shall include the property classification code number for each individual parcel of locally assessed real property in the county. Property classification provides a standard method of organizing sales ratio and adjustments to maintain assessment levels at 100 percent of market value. Property classification is based on the highest and best use of the land.

Land Analysis

Residential land analysis is conducted by the appraisers. The appraisers assign each unique neighborhood to a square foot, front foot, or acre land value. Each lot may be adjusted by a percent good or an economic factor. Specific land influences are used, where necessary, to adjust parcels outside the neighborhood norm for such factors as view, shape, size, and topography, among others. The appraisers use the sales comparison approach, abstraction and allocation methods to insure that the land values created best reflect the contributory market value of the land to the overall property value.

Land Valuation Techniques

Sales Comparison Approach

The techniques used for the appraisal of residential and commercial land are the same as those used for other urban land. There are seven steps in the mass appraisal of land:

- 1. Establish a base appraisal date;
- 2. Define neighborhood boundaries;
- 3. Gather and verify land sales data;
- 4. Establish base lot value;
- 5. Establish on-site development values;
- 6. Develop adjustments; and
- 7. Develop neighborhood land schedule.

Prior to reappraisal, review sales and record any other pertinent information.

Allocation Procedure

The allocation procedure may be considered when no current vacant land sales are available in the reappraisal area. However, use this method with caution as it is less reliable than direct sales comparison. Under the allocation procedure, an estimate is made of the value that land contributes to the total property value. This land value can be estimated from the appraiser's knowledge of the market based upon:

- Previous years' land values,
- Analysis of new construction sites from similar neighborhoods, and
- Land-to-building ratios from similar neighborhoods.

Example:

Your estimate of land values compared to total property values is 20 percent in a given residential neighborhood. The allocation is 4:1 or four parts improvement to one part land. For example, on an \$80,000 improved property, the contributory land value would represent 20 percent, or one-fifth, of the total value. Thus, the estimated land value would be $$80,000 \times .20 = $16,000$.

Abstraction Procedure

The abstraction procedure uses the cost approach to subtract the improvement value from the total property value. Using this method, you would subtract the depreciated replacement cost of the improvements from the total property value to arrive at an indicated land value.

Example:

Sales price of property - \$80,000
Replacement cost new estimate - \$100,000
Less accrued depreciation - \$36,000
Estimated value of improvements - \$64,000
Indicated land value - (\$80,000 - \$64,000) \$ 16,000

This procedure should be applied to a large enough sample of properties in the neighborhood to give a range of values. The extraction method is less reliable than the direct comparison approach and should be used with caution.

Land schedules are updated using current market data (sales) and then tested with ratio study tools. Value schedules are developed and tested on a pilot basis with ratio study tools. Typically, in Carson County there are not enough Category C sales to create a sales ratio study on a yearly basis. However, when appraisers and staff see an escalation in demand on vacant lots values, the schedules will be adjusted appropriately.

Commercial Real Property

Commercial properties will be valued by the cost approach, the income approach, or the market approach as deemed most appropriate pursuant to Section 23.0101.

Valuation Methods Used

Cost Approach

The cost approach to value is applied to improved real estate property utilizing the comparative unit method. This methodology involves the utilization of national cost data reporting services as well as actual cost information on local comparable properties whenever possible. Cost models are typically developed based on the Marshall Valuation Service which indicates estimated hard or direct costs of various improvement types. Cost models reflect the derivation of replacement cost new (RCN) of all improvements represented within the district. These include comparative base rates, per unit adjustments and lump sum adjustments for variations in property description, design, and types of improvement construction. This approach and analysis also employs the sales comparison approach in the evaluation of soft or indirect costs of construction. Because a national cost service is used as a basis for the cost models, local modifiers and estimates of soft cost factors are necessary to adjust these base costs specifically for various types of improvements located in appraisal district. These developed local modifiers and additional cost factors are applied to the replacement cost estimated by the national cost service.

Accrued depreciation is the sum of all forms of loss affecting the contributory value of the improvements. It is the measured loss against replacement cost new taken from all forms of physical deterioration, functional and economic obsolescence. Accrued depreciation is estimated and developed based on losses typical for each property type at that specific age. Effective age estimates are based on the utility of the improvements relative to where the improvement lies on the scale of its total economic life and its competitive position in the marketplace. Effective age estimates are considered and reflected based on the given actual age and the improvements economic remaining life. The actual age of the improvements will be noted in the CAMA software.

Adjustment factors such as external and functional obsolescence will be applied, if warranted. A depreciation factor will be applied if the condition or effective age of a property is found to be necessary. This depreciation is indicated by appropriately noting the physical condition and functional utility on the property characteristics. These adjustments will typically be applied to a specific property type or location and will be developed through ratio studies or other market analysis.

The result of estimating accrued depreciation and deducting that from the estimated replacement cost new of improvements indicates the estimated contributory value of the improvements. By adding the estimated land value, as if vacant, to the contributory value of the improvements indicates a property value by the cost approach. Given relevant cost estimates and market related measures of accrued depreciation, the indicated value of the property by the cost approach becomes a very reliable valuation technique.

Sales Comparison Approach

Although all three of the approaches to value are based on market data, the Sales Comparison Approach is most frequently referred to as the Market Approach. This approach is utilized not only for estimating land value but also in comparing sales of similar properties to parcels on the appraisal roll.

The district does not use the Sales Comparison Approach at this time. The lack of commercial property that has sold in the market makes this approach undesirable.

Income Approach

The income approach to value can be applied to those real properties which are typically viewed by market participants as "income producing", and for which the income methodology is considered a leading value indicator. The first step in the income approach pertains to the estimation of market rent on a per unit basis. Market data can be derived from actual rent data furnished by property owners and from local market surveys conducted by the district. This per unit rental rate multiplied by the number of units results in the estimate of potential gross rent.

A vacancy and collection loss allowance is the next item to consider in the income approach. The projected vacancy and collection loss allowance is established from actual data furnished by property owners and local market survey trends. This allowance accounts for periodic fluctuations in occupancy, both above and below an estimated stabilized level. The market derived stabilized vacancy and collection loss allowance is subtracted from the potential gross rent estimate to yield an indication of estimated annual effective gross rent to the property.

Next, a secondary income or service income is considered and, if applicable, calculated as a percentage of stabilized effective gross rent. Secondary income represents parking income, escalations, reimbursements, and other miscellaneous income generated by the operations of the real property. The secondary income estimate is derived from actual data that has been collected and available market information. The secondary income estimate is then added to effective gross rent to arrive at an effective gross income, when applicable.

Allowable expenses and expense ratio estimates are based on a study of the local market, with the assumption of prudent management. An allowance for non-recoverable expenses such as leasing costs and tenant improvements may be included in the expenses.

Another form of allowable expense is the replacement of short-lived items (such as roof or floor coverings, air conditioning or major mechanical equipment or appliances) requiring expenditures of lump sum costs. When these capital expenditures are analyzed for consistency and adjusted, they may be applied on an annualized basis as stabilized expenses. When performed according to local market practices by commercial property type, these expenses when annualized are known as replacement reserves. For some types of property, typical management does not reflect expensing reserves and is dependent on local and industry practices.

Subtracting the allowable expenses (inclusive of non-recoverable expenses and replacement reserves when applicable) from the annual effective gross income yields an

estimate of annual net operating income to the property.

Return rates and income multipliers are used to convert operating income expectations into an estimate of market value for the property under the income approach. These include income multipliers, overall capitalization rates, and discount rates. Each of these multipliers or return rates are considered and used in specific applications. Rates and multipliers may vary between property types, as well as by location, quality, condition, design, age, and other factors. Therefore, application of the various rates and multipliers must be based on a thorough analysis of the market for individual income property types and uses.

Capitalization analysis is used in the income approach models to form an indication of value. This methodology involves the direct capitalization of net operating income as an indication of market value for a specific property. Capitalization rates applicable for direct capitalization method and yield rates for estimating terminal cap rates for discounted cash flow analysis are derived from the market. Sales of improved properties from which actual income and expense data are obtained provide a very good indication of property return expectations a specific market participant is requiring from an investment at a specific point in time. In addition, overall capitalization rates can be derived and estimated from the built-up method (band-of-investment). This method relates to satisfying estimated market return requirements of both the debt and equity positions in a real estate investment. This information can be obtained from available sales of property, local lending sources, and from real estate and financial publications.

Rent loss concessions are estimated for specific properties with vacancy problems. A rent loss concession accounts for the impact of lost rental income while the building is moving toward stabilized occupancy. The rent loss is calculated by multiplying the rental rate by the percent difference of the property's stabilized occupancy and its actual occupancy.

As stated earlier the income approach is usually not employed by the Carson CAD but is considered when the necessary information is provided by the property owner.

Business Personal Property Valuation Process

There are three different types of business personal property types appraised by the appraisal district: Business Personal Property Accounts, leased assets, and business vehicles and aircraft.

The field appraiser collects and maintains certain data on each personal property account during the annual field review. The data is then entered into the computer system.

In January of each year, business personal property renditions are mailed to each business owner of record. Included in the mailing is a Guide to Personal Property

Rendition that explains the requirements of mandatory renditions in Senate Bill 340 and Section 22.01 of the Texas Property Tax Code. Personal property data collection procedures are highly dependent on the renditions that are received in the office.

The district researches various sources of data available to the district for discovery of new businesses or changes in existing business operations or location. Sources available to the district are websites for Texas Sales Tax Permits, Texas State Comptroller's Corporation search, TXDOT website for heavy moving permits and wireless radio tower locator registry with the FCC. Other sources for discovery of new businesses are Just Texas Commercial registry for commercial vehicles and trailers; publications, such as, The Panhandle Herald, The Groom News, local telephone books and county filed Assume Name certificates as well as word of mouth from commercial brokers, commercial developers and other businesses' renditions for lease companies.

The district utilizes the Marshall and Swift commercial valuation manual for developing the different category codes of personal property depreciation tables as well as the accepted accounting practices followed in the local area. The depreciation tables that correspond to the category code are loaded into the base. The district utilizes Furniture and Fixtures; Computers and Printers; Passenger Vehicles and Light Trucks and Vans; Heavy Duty Trucks; Machinery and Equipment, Leasehold and Signs; Communication Towers and Billboards as the category codes. The industrial personal properties or larger commercial properties are contracted to Pritchard and Abbott, Inc. for valuation.

The Carson CAD's primary approach to the valuation of business personal property is the cost approach. The replacement cost new (RCN) is reported by the property owner with the year acquired and the appraiser enters this information into the computer system. The appraiser may use their judgment in a special situation to use the owner's rendered opinion of value instead of the depreciated value calculated by the computer. The appraiser will then override the depreciated value. The judgment call is entered onto the account note as a reference.

In the event that a property owner fails to render the business personal property, the district flags each property that has not rendered timely as mandated to receive the 10 percent penalty for not filing timely.

The appraiser may request in writing to the property owner additional information or clarification to the information provided in the rendition. The property owner has 21 days to respond without penalty to the request. There is a 10 percent penalty imposed on the account upon failure to respond after the 21 days pass.

The appraiser will place a value on the account using their best judgment with the information provided and comparing the property with rendered accounts in the same category.

The field appraiser will research the returned mail received after the annual business property renditions are mailed for the current year.

Cost Approach

Cost schedules are developed analyzing cost data from property owner renditions, state schedules, and published cost guides. The cost schedules will be reviewed as necessary to conform to changing market conditions. The schedules are typically in a price per square foot format, but some exceptions are in an alternate price per unit format, such as per room value for hotels.

The replacement cost new (RCN) is either developed from property owner reported historical cost or from CAD newly developed valuation models. The trending factors used by the CAD to develop RCN will be based on published valuation guides. The percent good depreciation factors will also be based on published valuation guides. The index factors and percent good depreciation factors will be used to develop present value factors (PVF), by year of acquisition, as follows:

PVF = INDEX FACTOR x PERCENT GOOD FACTOR

The PVF is applied to reported historical cost as follows:

MARKET VALUE ESTIMATE = PVF x HISTORICAL COST

This mass appraisal PVF schedule will help to ensure that estimated values are uniform and consistent within the market and reflect current economic pressures of supply and demand.

Sales Comparison Approach

Business personal property is typically sold as part of the business as a whole and not by itself, which makes this approach unsuitable for valuing most personal property. This approach is only suitable for the valuation of certain types of vehicles and heavy equipment. An appraiser using published market guides such as NADA book values will appraise these types of properties.

Income Approach

The income approach has limited use in the appraisal of machinery, equipment,

furniture, fixtures, and leasehold improvements because of the difficulty in estimating future net benefits; except in the case of certain kinds of leased equipment. When reliable data on equipment leases is available, the income approach may be used to estimate fair market value of the equipment.

Manufactured Homes

Real and personal property mobile homes will be valued using the cost approach. Marshall & Swift will be used primarily to update cost schedules for manufactured homes.

According to Section 25.08(e), of the Texas Property Tax Code, a manufactured home placed on land owned by the same person will not be considered as real property unless the owner has filed a "Statement of Ownership" with the county clerk. Unless this statement is filed, the manufactured home will be carried in our records as personal property.

Industrial Personal Property Valuation

Industrial Personal Property is the tangible assets of various businesses that are used in the generation of an income stream. In general, modeling considerations applicable to commercial properties also apply to industrial properties. Except for warehouses, however, there are rarely enough sales of industrial properties for modeling. The valuation of these properties is, by contract, provided by Pritchard and Abbott, Inc.

The plan provides for annual reappraisal of all industrial business personal property located in the district and identifying properties to be appraised through inspection. The appraiser may also refer to other documents, both public and also confidential, to assist in identification of these properties. Such documents might include but are not limited to the previous year's appraisal roll, vehicle listing services and private directories.

Approach to Valuation

Personal property is appraised using replacement/reproduction cost new less depreciation models. Income approach models are used when economic and/or subject property income is made available, and a market data model is used when appropriate market sales information is available.

Year-to-year property value changes for the subject property are examined using

computer-assisted statistical review. These types of property are also subject to review by the Property Tax Division of the Texas Comptroller's Office through their annual Property Value Study.

Utility Property Valuation

Utility properties are the tangible assets of various businesses including electric production, transmission, and distribution companies, railroads, petroleum product gathering and delivery pipelines, telephone and communication providers and others. The valuation of these properties is considered to be complex due to the involvement of both tangible and intangible property elements. The appraisal of these companies becomes complex when considering the valuation of the property as a unit in place. Once the estimated value of the unit is estimated, the estimated market value is allocated based on the tangible property assets that are located within the appraisal district. The valuation of these properties is, by contract, provided by TY Pickett.

The plan provides for annual reappraisal of all utility, railroad and pipeline property located in the district. Utility, railroad and pipeline properties that are susceptible to inspection are identified by inspection. The appraiser may also refer to other documents, both public and also confidential to assist in identification of these properties. Additional data may be obtained through public sources, regulatory reports and through analysis of comparable properties. These types of property are also subject to review by the Property Tax Division of the Texas Comptroller's Office through their annual Property Value Study.

Minerals (Oil & Gas Reserves) Valuation

Appraisal Responsibility

This mass appraisal assignment includes all of the property classed a minerals which falls within the responsibility of the mineral valuation of the Carson County Appraisal District and located within the boundaries of a taxing jurisdiction. These properties are under contract to be appraised by Thomas Y. Pickett. Mineral appraisers appraise the property according to the statute. However, the effect of easements, restrictions encumbrances, leases, contracts or special assessments are considered on an individual basis, as is the appraisement of any non-exempt taxable fractional interests in real property. Fractional interest or partial holdings of real property are appraised in fee simple for the whole property and divided programmatically based on their prorated interests.

Appraisal Resources

- Personnel The mineral properties are appraised by Thomas Y. Pickett, a contracted appraisal firm.
- **Data** The mineral properties are appraised by the contract appraisal staff using data collected from a variety of sources. Among these data sources are: Gas prices from the Comptroller, production from the Rail Road Commission, average gas prices from industry, and data from the operators of the properties.

Area Analysis

The scope of market forces affecting mineral products tends to extend beyond regional considerations. The global market effects the valuation of the property. Appraisers must study and analyze the current and future market in order to appraise the properties appropriately.

Neighborhood Analysis

Not applicable to mineral properties.

Highest and Best Use

The highest and best use of a mineral property is for it to be in production. The properties are appraised based on their highest and best use.

Market Analysis

Market analysis is the basis for determining the future worth of the recoverable reserves of a mineral property. However, each property may have unique properties which are taken into consideration when estimating the final value of the property.

Data Collection

Data is collected yearly from the Comptroller of public accounts, the Rail Road Commission of Texas, and individual operators within the county. All of this information is pooled together to get an accurate picture of each mineral property.

Appraisal Method

All mineral properties are appraised as described by the property tax code and laws. Mineral properties are appraised using a discounted cash flow method as prescribed by the Texas Comptroller of Public Accounts.

Appraisal of an oil and gas property for ad valorem tax purposes in the state of Texas is based on the total value of the economically recoverable oil and gas reserves as of January 1st of each year. **The value is not based on past or future income, nor is it based on production;** but, it is a value based on an estimate of the present value of the oil and gas in the reservoir, waiting to be produced.

There are no rule-of-thumb methods for determining the present value of the future net income from a mineral property. The value can only be determined by preparing an analytical appraisal of the property.

Reserve evaluation is not an exact science. At best, it is an estimate of the volumes recoverable by a particular method. Although oil and gas are depleting assets, the estimate of reserves can be understated initially. Also, different recovery methods, product prices and operating expenses, to name a few, can increase or decrease the estimated remaining recoverable reserves after the original estimate.

The basic elements necessary for the valuation of oil and gas reserves are:

- 1. Rate they will be produced
- 2. Rate of decline
- 3. Price of the products
- 4. Cost to produce the reserves
- 5. Discount rate

Remaining oil and gas reserves are generally estimated by extrapolation of production trends. This is normally called decline curve analysis. The basic assumption is that the condition which shaped the production curve in the past will continue to shape it in the future. Of course, this requires proper weight being given to the immediate past. The decline curve is projected to the point where the production rate will generate just enough income to meet operating expenses. This is called the economic limit. The decline curve provides both the rate of production and the rate of decline.

The price of the oil is based on the weighted average price paid for oil in the geographic area from which it is produced during the previous twelve months. The price of gas is generally available on a lease by lease basis from the State Comptroller's office for the same period of time. The cost to produce includes state taxes, local taxes and operating costs. Information on operating costs may be obtained from the operator and are always reviewed by the appraiser.

TY Pickett, uses a base discount factor of 17% for oil and 18% for gas. These factors can be increased based on various risks

All of this data, plus other information is then entered into the computer. The estimated annual lease production is multiplied by the price of the product in order to obtain the annual gross income. The cost to produce is subtracted from the gross income, yielding the net income. This income stream is then discounted at a rate which reflects the time value of money. The resulting income stream is now a realistic basis for estimating the market value of the property.

The estimated present property value is the sum of the present worth net incomes for all the future years, plus the value of the equipment.

Monitoring Contracted Appraisal Performance

Carson County Appraisal District employs the following steps to review, verify and evaluate Appraisal services for companies who contract with the district for services:

- 1. Verify scope of work per contractual terms in comparison to CCAD's responsibility i.e. type of value desired, given date, appraiser's perspective.
- 2. Verify that contractors assigned to CCAD jobs are properly registered and certified with Texas Department of Licensing and Regulation (TDLR) as required to perform appraisals for ad valorem tax purposes in Texas.
- 3. Contact responsible parties within the contracting company and inquire as to methodologies and approaches considered and used for each type of property being appraised by contractor. This inquiry should proceed far enough so that all CCAD employees thoroughly understand why the contractor has chosen which approach for which type of property. All exceptions and departures from USPAP guidelines by contractor should be thoroughly discussed to CCAD's satisfaction.
- 4. Inquire as to whether the contractor is referencing all appropriate data sources applicable to the type of property being appraised. Examples include Texas Railroad commission for oil and gas production data, or Federal Surface Transportation Board annual reports for Class I railroads.
- 5. Inquire as to whether the contractor is following all laws and statutory provisions applicable to the type of property being appraised. Examples include Property Tax Code 23.175 provisions regarding oil gas price forecasts to be incorporated into discounted cash flow appraisals of mineral interests, or the various laws regarding business personal property rendition compliance.

- 6. Inquires as to whether contractor's methods and conclusions of value satisfy in the broadest sense the statutory definition of fair market value per Property Tax Code 1.04(7). For example, does the contractor employ methods and procedures that allow the contractor to arrive at an appropriate amount of replacement cost new (for cost-based schedules) and depreciation in all its forms? Does the payout calculation on a sample of oil and gas mineral interest appraisals appear reasonable or in line with industry norms? The thrust of this inquiry is not for CCAD to explicitly tell the contractor what value to derive for any particular property, but instead only to ensure the contractor is following all appropriate and generally accepted appraisal practice to the fullest extent possible.
- 7. Inquire as to whether the contractor is having meetings or otherwise corresponding with the taxpayers as needed to informally resolve valuation disputes. Request the Contractor provide the nature and substance of such contract with the taxpayer so that CCAD can be assured the contractor is making all reasonable effort to afford taxpayers with ample opportunity to present their facts and opinions and be dealt with in a professional, fair and impartial manner.
- 8. Does the contractor make their staff freely available for any scheduled ARB hearings? Does the contractor attend these hearings with an open mind, present testimony in a professional and helpful demeanor, and otherwise appropriately and responsibly represent CCAD in these proceedings?
- 9. Does the contractor follow through on agreements made with taxpayers in informal meetings or formal hearings?
- 10. Does the contractor provide final values for certification, including all documentation required, in a timely manner per statutory and contractual obligations, in the form and content desired by CCAD?
- 11. Does the contractor assist CCAD in working with, and resolving any disputes with the Property Tax Assistance Division (PTAD) per contractual obligations?

Steps for Evaluating Contractor's Property Discovery Process

 Contact responsible parties within the contracted company (appraiser, division order analyst, etc.) and inquire on progress being made to discover new property for the current tax year. For mineral appraisals, the main data source is the Texas Railroad Commission's production records as reported monthly by operators. For industrial, utility, and related personal property, data sources are more diverse and may include, but are not limited to: state or federal agencies (Texas Railroad Commission, Texas comptroller, Public Utility Commission, Federal Energy Regulatory Commission, etc.), renditions, knowledgeable local third-parties, industry and trade publications, newspaper articles, permits and personal inspection and other fieldwork.

- 2. Request list, if desired, from contactor of all new properties discovered for comparison/verification with any independent list developed in-house.
- 3. Relay any discrepancies found in step 2 to contractor, if desired or necessary, for remedial action. Consult with contractor's staff or management for corrections and/or improvements or enhancements to contractor's discovery process.
- 4. Repeat steps 2 and 3 as needed.

Special Use Property Valuation-Agricultural/Wildlife Property

Agricultural 1-d-1 Use

Texas Constitution provides for the special valuation of "open space land devoted to farm or ranch purposes." In other words, undeveloped non-agricultural land does not qualify.

This is a special valuation for land that is devoted to agricultural production. Agricultural or productivity value is based on the land's capacity to produce crops or livestock instead of its value on the real estate market. Although this lower value reduces the taxes on the property, a "rollback" of these taxes will take place when the land stops being used for an agricultural purpose. The rollback recaptures, with interest, the taxes saved for the five (5) years preceding the change in use. Because of the penalty, this valuation is of questionable benefit if your usage is short term or if you have plans to develop the tract within the next six (6) years.

The appraisal district values agricultural land in compliance with the Property Tax Code's *Manual for the Appraisal of Agricultural Land,* which states that the cash lease method and the share lease method of appraisal are appropriate for all land types.

The cash lease method is a modified income approach using the lease amount (income per acre) minus expenses (landowner) to give the "net-to-land" value per acre. "Net-to-land" values will be averaged for a five-year period to give an average "net-to-land" factor that will be divided by the capitalization rate for the year to give a value per class of agricultural production. The valuation of these properties is, by contract, provided by Western Valuation.

To qualify for special valuation, the land must be "devoted" to an agricultural use on January 1 to the degree of intensity that is typical in the county. The degree of intensity test measures what the owner is putting into his agricultural land — in time, labor,

equipment, management, and capital — and compares it with typical levels of these "inputs" for the same type of land in the county. The land must have been used principally for an agricultural use or timber production for any five of the preceding seven years. Even if land meets all the preceding conditions, land may not qualify if located within the boundaries of a city or town. The city cannot provide city services to the land and the land must have been devoted to agricultural use continuously for the preceding five years.

Wildlife Management

Texas also has a Wildlife Management program. Under this program there are two main qualifications; one that the land must already have an agricultural exemption and the other is that the owner must use the land to propagate a sustaining breeding, migrating or wintering population of indigenous wild animals. A wildlife management plan must be filed with the district to obtain a wildlife management special use evaluation. The district also requires that an annual report be submitted on all parcels with a wildlife management special use evaluation. Forms are available at the district office or on line at the:

Texas Parks and Wildlife Office web site www.tpwd.state.tx.us

Field Review

Field reviews are done by the field appraisers. All applications for agricultural exemptions automatically generate a field review. Properties are inspected for minimum requirement to validate the agricultural exemption.

The Mass Appraisal Report

Each Tax Year the mass appraisal report is prepared and certified by the chief appraiser at the conclusion of the appraisal phase of the ad valorem tax calendar (on or about May 15th). The mass appraisal report is completed in compliance with USPAP Standard Rule 6-8. The signed certification by the chief appraiser is compliant with USPAP Rule 6-9.

Appraisal Notices

25.19 appraisal notice forms are provided by the IS Provider. The Provider reviews and edits for updates and changes required by legislative mandates.

The district publishes, in the local newspaper, information about the notices and how to protest. The district makes available the latest copy of the Comptroller's pamphlet *Taxpayer's Rights, Remedies, and Responsibilities*.

Hearing Process

Protest hearing scheduling for informal and formal Appraisal Review Board hearings is reviewed and updated as required. Revisions and enhancements to existing hearing procedures are reviewed and updated to ensure efficiency and compliance with House Bill 201.

Value Defense

Evidence to be used by the appraisal district to meet its burden of proof for market value and equity in both informal and formal Appraisal Review Board hearings will be developed and provided to the property owner or agent in compliance with HB 201. After a protest is received and verified, the Appraisal Review Board will schedule hearings and provide written notice to the property owner or agent of the date and time of the formal hearing. Once a protest is scheduled for a hearing, the district's evidence will be generated and be made available to the property owner or agent upon written request.

Carson CAD encourages property owners to meet with the district appraisal staff to try and resolve disputes in an informal setting before a formal ARB hearing. Sometimes a mutually agreeable solution to an owner's protest at these informal meetings results in a settlement and the property owner waives any further right to a formal protest before the Appraisal Review Board.

The ARB's Role in the Property Tax System

The appraisal review board (ARB) is the judicial part of the system. The ARB is a separate body from the appraisal office and serves a different function. It hears and resolves disputes over appraisal matters.

The ARB only has authority over matters submitted to it. The ARB has no role in the day to day operations of the appraisal office or in appraising property.

Except where it is deciding a protest, challenge or a correction motion, the ARB has no authority to change a value or correct the appraisal records directly. In a challenge, it must order the chief appraiser to reappraise or correct the records related to the challenge. Only in resolving taxpayer protests can the ARB make changes or set a value on its own. Such a change only affects the property in question.

Preparing the Appraisal Roll

The chief appraiser shall notify each taxing unit in writing by April 1 of the form in which the roll will be provided to each unit.

Not later than April 30, the chief appraiser shall prepare and certify to each taxing unit an "estimate" of taxable value, unless a taxing unit elects not to receive an estimate.

By July 25, the chief appraiser shall prepare and certify to each taxing unit that part of the appraisal roll that lists the property taxable by the unit. The part certified to the taxing unit is the appraisal roll for the unit.

2025 Calendar of Events and Completion Dates

2025 is a MAP Year - 2026 is a PVS Year

2025

- Aug 1 Appraiser begins inspection of the rural areas for 2026– Completion date Dec 1
- Oct 1 Mail 2025 tax statements (Sec 31.01)

 Notify each entity of actual allocation for 2026 budget

 Mail depository bids even years
- Oct 3 Begin short forms reports after EARS acceptance Print tax rolls for each taxing unit Request less than \$1 list from P&A
- Oct 7 Deliver tax rolls to each taxing unit
- Oct 16 Agricultural meeting Completion date Oct 18
- Oct 15 Review all forms and renditions for changes
- Nov 30 Request P&A to update appraiser name and date in the computer system 1st half of split payments due
- Dec 15 Begin planning sales ratio studies for 2026 in all areas within the CAD Begin gathering sales data from all available sources for 2021

•		

Jan 1 Chief Appraiser eligibility notification due Date which determines 2021 taxable value and exemption status (Sec 23.01) Tax lien attaches to all properties (Sec 32.01) Rendition period begins thru April 15 Deed records are worked weekly throughout the year Homestead applications, special-use valuation applications, exemption applications, and other required forms are mailed as needed Jan 2 E-mail publications packet to newspapers (after review) Publish "Penalty and Interest" Press Release Publish "Availability of Electronic Communications" Press Release Publish "Available Exemptions" Mail 2021 rendition forms - Completion date Jan 15 (Appraiser works renditions/personal property as received) Appraiser begins maintenance of county—Completion date Jan 4th Jan 10 Delinquency date changes if tax bills are not mailed by this date (Sec 31.04) Jan 31 Certification of preliminary Property Value Study Results Feb 1 Begin review of Comptrollers' Prelim Property Value Study Electronic Property Transaction Submission (EPTS) due Schedule Ag Advisory Committee Meeting 2nd mailing of tax bills – Completion date Jan 18 Over 65 1st quarter payment due (Sec 31.031) Mar 4 Begin reviewing ratio studies by neighborhoods for 2026 Study CAD values and sales information Identify necessary schedule adjustments Publish "Productivity Appraisal" information Publish "Rendition" information Mar 11 Property Value Study appeal deadline Publish "Notices of Value" to be mailed Taxing Units 2nd quarter payment due (Sec 6.06) Mar 31 Last day (or as soon thereafter as practicable) to send notices of Apr 1 appraised value on single family residential homesteads

Process and send by mail ARB procedures to protesters

Respond to property owners' inquiries, protests, and questions from notice mailings

Notify taxing units of the form the tax roll will be provided (Sec 26.01)

Over 65 2nd quarter payment due (Sec 31.031)

Request P&A to update over 65 tax ceilings

Continue running sales ratio reports

Refine sales analysis and mass appraisal schedules

Statistically test schedules

Complete data entry of all reappraisal and maintenance changes

Finalize all field work and data collection activities

Publish "Elderly Homeowners may defer Property Taxes"

Operations Survey released from PTAD

- April 10 Prepare "estimate of total taxable value" for taxing units
- Apr 15 Deadline for property owners to file renditions unless a written request was filed for an extension
- Apr 30 Deadline for exemptions, ag-use, rendition extensions
 Add rendition penalty to all accounts without renditions or an extension request
 Deliver an "estimate of total taxable value" to the taxing units

Protest deadline or 30 days after delivery of notice, whichever is later

May 1 Prepare to Mail Notices of Value to all remaining property owners (Sec 25.19) - Completion May 15

Publish Notice of Protest procedures (Sec 41.42, 41.70)

Generate various reports for proofing

Deadline for homestead exemptions

Review and verify accounts appraised by TYP

Review unrendered business personal business accounts with penalty

May 6	TYP Order Mineral Notices – Completion May 13
May 9	TYP delivers Mineral Notices to appraisal office – Completion May 13
May 15	BOD meeting or at the call of the BOD Deadline for rendition extensions granted on utility and mineral properties Prepare appraisal records for ARB (Sec 25.1, 25.22) Deadline for mailing all Notices of Appraised Value (Sec 25.19) – Completion date May 15th Process and send by mail ARB procedures for protesting Respond to property owners' inquiries, protest, and questions from notice mailings Begin preparing Mass Appraisal Report - Completion date June 1st
Jun 1	TYP Mineral/Industrial load Send 3 rd statement to property owners with notification of penalty Over 65 3rd quarter payment due (Sec 31.031)
Jun 13	Deliver 2026 proposed budget to the BOD and taxing units (Sec 6.06)
Jun 15	Deadline for chief appraiser to submit proposed budget to BOD and taxing units
Jun 19	Mineral/Industrial protest deadline
Jun 25	ARB Organizational Meeting (9:00 am) ARB reviews rolling stock – Deadline June 30 (Sec 24.35)
Jun 30	Report reinvestment/abatement to CPA Deadline for filing mobile home tax liens 2 nd half of split payments due (Sec 31.03) Taxing unit 3rd quarter payment due (Sec 6.06) Deadline for taxing units to adopt optional percentage homestead exemptions
Jul 1	Deadline for PTAD "test" file submission (optional) 12% penalty added to unpaid 2019 tax statements (Sec 33.01) PBFC&M mails delinquent letters
Jul 4	ARB protest hearings ARB approves appraisal records, if protested value is 5% or less of the total market value (Sec 41.12)

	PBFC&M 1 st mailing of delinquent letters
Jul 11	ARB protest hearings, if needed
Jul 15	Certify appraisal roll to taxing units – Deadline Jul 25 TYP Certification – Deadline July 15 Send ETR information requests to taxing units
Jul 17	BOD meeting or at the call of the BOD
Jul 20	Deadline for ARB to approve appraisal rolls Print Assessment Rolls for each taxing unit
Jul 26	Railroad rolling stock values certified
Jul 31	PRB submission deadline Submit appraisal roll and estimated collection rate to governing bodies (Sec 26.04)
Aug 1	Electronic Appraisal Roll Submission (EARS) due Electronic Property Transaction (sales) Submission (EPTS) due Begin preparing effective tax rate calculations the for taxing units – Deadline Aug 8 (except for schools) Over 65 4 th quarterly payments due (Sec 31.031) Collector submits estimated collection rate to governing bodies or asap (Sec 26.04)
Aug 11	Mail depository bids (even years)
Mid Aug	ust TAAD Legislative Update
Aug 15	PTAD final PVS findings submitted to Education Commissioner
Aug 26-2	28 TAAO/ICTA Conferences
Aug 26	Submit notice of public hearing to adopt 2026 proposed budget to newspapers for publication Submit notice of public hearing to adopt the 2026 proposed budget to taxing units
Sep 1	Preliminary MAP Reports released to Chief Appraisers

Deadline for taxing units to adopt tax rates

Enter all changes as ordered by the ARB and notify other CAD's if the

ordered change falls into an overlapping area

Sep 2	TYP builds Mineral/Industrial tape for load		
Sep 3	PBFC&M's 2nd mailing of delinquent letters		
Sep 11	Adopt 2026 Budget – Deadline Sep 15 Adopt Reappraisal Plan (even years)		
Sep 14	P&A will lock database to pull Carson County Tax Roll Send approved tax rates to P&A for Lost Value Reports of O/65 Order tax statements from P&A Order Tax Rolls from P&A		
Sep 15	Reappraisal plans due in even-numbered years Deadline for BOD to adopt the budget		
Sep 18	Print tax rolls for each taxing unit Print appraisal cards		
Sep 30	Taxing Units 4 th quarter payment due (Sec 6.06)		
Oct 1	Farm & Ranch Survey due Mail 2026 tax statements (Sec 31.01) Appraiser begins inspection of the rural areas beginning with Survey B-4 and driven in the geographical order of the appraisal cards – Completion date Dec 1 Mail depository bids – even years		
Oct 3	Send taxing units actual allocations for 2026 budget Request less than \$1 list from P&A		
Oct 7	Deliver tax rolls to each taxing unit Begin short form reports		
Oct 14	Agricultural meeting – Completion date Oct 18		
Oct 15	Review all forms and renditions for changes		
Oct 27-30 TRCA Conference			
Nov 1	Remaining data due from CAD's for final MAP reports		
Nov 20	BOD meeting or at the call of the BOD		

Farm and Ranch Surveys Released from PTAD

- Nov 30 Request P&A to update appraiser name and date in the computer system 1st half of split payments due
- Dec 3 Tax sale (if needed)
- Dec 10-11 Institute on Property Taxation/CPA
- Dec 15 Release of Pre-Preliminary PVS data
- Dec 31 Biennial property tax report issued in even-numbered years Taxing Unit 1st quarterly payment due (Sec 6.06)

2025 Reappraisal Schedule

The same timetable and duties apply in each year, but dates may vary. The chief appraiser and CAD staff shall continue to complete the same duties and reappraisal steps as outlined for 2025. The Carson CAD reserves the right to modify the dates and contract appraisal firms as needed in order to meet the requirements for this office.

^{*}Disclaimer** This plan may be modified in order to meet the requirements of the office and tax code.

Limiting Conditions

The appraised value estimates provided by the district are subject to the following conditions:

- 1. The appraisals were prepared exclusively for ad valorem tax purposes.
- 2. The property characteristic data upon which the appraisals are based is assumed to be correct. Exterior inspections of the property appraised were performed as staff resources and time allowed.
- 3. Validation of sales transactions was attempted through questionnaires to buyer and seller, telephone survey and field review. In the absence of such confirmation, residential sales data obtained from vendors was considered reliable.
- 4. The Staff Appraiser provided significant mass appraisal assistance to the person signing this certification.
 - 5. Ratio study results are available at the Carson County Appraisal District.

Certification Statement

"I, Michael (Mickey) Hand, Interim Chief Appraiser for the Carson County Appraisal District, solemnly swear that I have made or caused to be made a diligent inquiry to ascertain all property in the district subject to appraisal by me, and that I have included in the records all property that I am aware of at an appraised value which, to the best of my knowledge and belief, was determined as required by law."

Michael (Mickey) Hand, Chief Appraiser, RPA, RTA, CTA, CCA

RESOLUTION TO ADOPT 2025-2026 REAPPRAISAL PLANS

No 2024-7-09

A RESOLUTION BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE CARSON COUNTY APPRAISAL DISTRICT TO ENSURE ADHERENCE WITH GENERALLY ACCEPTED APPRAISAL PRACTICES ACCORDING TO THE TEXAS PROPERTY TAX CODE, SECTION 6.05, (i).

WHEREAS passage of S.B. 1652 relating to the administration of ad valorem taxation amended the Property Tax Code, Section 6.05 by adding Subsection (i) to read as follows:

(i) To ensure adherence with generally accepted appraisal practices, the board of directors of an appraisal district shall develop biennially a written plan for the periodic reappraisal of all property within the boundaries of the district according to the requirements of Section 25.18 and shall hold a public hearing to consider the proposed plan. Not later than the 10th day before the date of the hearing, the secretary of the board shall deliver to the presiding officer of the governing body of each taxing unit participating in the district a written notice of the date, time, and place of the hearing. Not later than September 15 of each even-numbered year, the board shall complete its hearings, make any amendments, and by resolution finally approve the plan. Copies of the approved plan shall be distributed to the presiding officer of the governing body of each taxing unit participating in the district and to the comptroller within 60 days of the approval date.

NOW THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS OF THE CARSON COUNTY APPRAISAL DISTRICT:

That the attached Reappraisal Plan shall be implemented by the Carson County Appraisal District to comply with the Property Tax Code, Section 6.05, (i).

PASSED AND APPROVED IN REGULAR SESSION BY CARSON COUNTY APPRAISAL DISTRICT ON THIS (RECTORS (OF THE , 2024.
	 •••••	, _0
Josep Davis Chairman		
Jason Davis, Chairman		
ATTEST		

CARSON CAD 2025 PROPOSED BUDGET

	2025 PROPOSED	DESC/RATE	COLLECTIONS
SALARIES:			
Chief Appraiser - Interim	36,000.00		
Deputy Chief Appraiser	59,482.50	3.00% COLA	
Appraiser	41,952.93	3.00% COLA	
Collector	45,802.04	3.00% COLA	45,802.04
Bookkeeper / Deeds / ARB	36,000.00		9,360.00
Certification (incentive)	3,000.00		
Longevity pay (\$120/yr)	1,320.00		480.00
Salaries Total:	223,557.47		55,642.04
EMPLOYEE BENEFITS:			
Plan A Medicare	2,700.44	1.45%	806.81
FICA	7,858.81	6.20%	3,449.81
Unemployment Insurance	266.98	0.31%	172.49
Retirement	15,850.04	8.65%	4,813.04
TML Health Insurance	54,712.00	Health, Vis/Den	8,820.53
TML Vision & Dental	0.00	inc with health	627.00
TML Life Ins (\$15K) &			
Disability	1,000.00		333.00
TML Workmen's			
Compensation	1,000.00		400.00
OPERATION			
EXPENSES:			
Legal Notices &			
Advertisments	2,000.00		
Auto Expenses	2,000.00		
Building Maintenance	2,500.00		
Contingencies	1,000.00		
Deed Records	500.00		
Collection Costs	1,000.00		1,000.00
Dues & Subscriptions	6,000.00	Spreadsheet	520.00
Insurance & Bonds	4,000.00	Spreadsheet	2,333.00
Capital Outlay	2,500.00		
Richo Copier	2,400.00		
Legal Services	2,000.00		

Office Supplies	6,000.00		2,000.00
Board of Directors	500.00		
Appraisal Review Board	2,500.00		
Postage	10,000.00		4,800.00
Accounting & Audit	7,600.00	Budget Letter	3,800.00
Equip Repairs &			
Maintenance	2,000.00		
Janitorial	2,200.00		
P&A Data Processing	52,165.00	Budget Letter	10,954.65
TYP Valuation Engineers	103,200.00	Budget Letter	
Consulting	0.00	Internal	
Agricultural Services	0.00	Internal	
P & A Mapping Services	9,600.00	Budget Letter	
BIS Internet Service	0.00	inc with mapping	
BIS Website Hosting	0.00	inc with mapping	
Travel & Training	9,000.00	Spreadsheet	1,500.00
Telephone	4,500.00		
Utilities	7,000.00		
TOTALS	550,430.74		101,972.36

 TOTAL
 550,430.74

 INCREASE
 32,121.62

 PERCENT INCREASE
 6.20%